
Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Meeting Minutes

May 30, 2018
A meeting of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority was called to order by Mr. Libhart, Chairman, at 8:00 a.m., on Wednesday, May 30, 2018, at the Harrisburg International Airport. 

Roll call was taken with the following members, constituting a quorum, present:


            *Jim Anderson
James Helsel

Stephen Libhart

Bennett Chotiner
Erik Hume

Keith Rodgers

Don Geistwhite
William Leonard
Carolyn Van Newkirk
James Gross








*Mr. Anderson arrived after Roll Call was taken.


Also attending were: Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Michael Winfield (Post & Schell), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, IT), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Scott Miller (Deputy Director of Advertising & PR), and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant).
Public Comments:  None.
Consent Calendar:
Mr. Libhart said there are two items on the Consent Calendar, non-controversial items usually costing less than $10,000:
1. Minutes of the April 25, 2018 Board meeting:  

2. SARAA Records Disposal
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the consent Calendar items.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Helsel and unanimously approved.  Mr. Anderson was not present when this vote was taken.
Executive Committee:

a)
Engagement Letter:  Mr. Edwards said that this is to approve the engagement of Barley Snyder as SARAA legal counsel for the negotiation of 50-year easements with the Federal Government at Capital City Airport.  He said that that Mr. Nehilla has been working with staff on this for several years.  Because Mr. Nehilla is the most qualified to continue to represent the Airport Authority on this particular issue, staff has asked Barley Snyder to provide SARAA with an engagement letter so that we can formally engage Mr. Nehilla.  Staff hopes to complete negotiations and have an easement agreement for the Board to review and approve.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the engagement of Barley Snyder as SARAA legal counsel for the negotiation of 50-year easements with the Federal Government at Capital City Airport.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.  Mr. Anderson was not present when this vote was taken.
b)
Certificate of Deposit/First National Bank:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to open a Certificate of Deposit with First National Bank for $215,000 for a 61-month term, earning 3.00%.  Per Section 3.7 of the SARAA Bylaws, the Board needs to approve accounts at new financial institutions.  SARAA has complete security as it is insured by FDIC as we have no other funds in the First National Bank.    
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board approve the recommendation to open a Certificate of Deposit with First National Bank for $215,000 for a 61-month term, earing 3.00%.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.  Mr. Anderson was not present when this vote was taken.

c)
Flood Mitigation Program Grant Application Resolution:  Mr. Edwards reported that SARAA is requesting a Flood Mitigation Program Grant of $181,900 from the Commonwealth Financing Authority (CFA) to be used for sediment removal and other maintenance activities at the North 29 site flood management pond.  This is to get approval from the Board for the Executive Director and Chairman to execute the documents.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Helsel that the Board authorize the Executive Director and the Chairman of the SARAA Board to execute all document and agreements between the Authority and the Commonwealth Financing Authority to facilitate and assist in obtaining the requested grant.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved.  Mr. Anderson was not present when this vote was taken.
Airport Development Committee:

a)
Hudson News/Cancellation of Euro Café Lease:  Mr. Edwards reported that there are still some issues regarding exclusivity that need to be addressed with Hudson News.  He recommended that this matter be tabled until the June meeting.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Hudson News/Cancellation of Euro Café Lease be tabled until the June meeting.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.  Mr. Anderson was not present when this vote was taken.

b)
PPC Hangar Agreement & Amendment, CXY:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director to approve the assignment of the hangar at Capital City Airport currently leased to PPC Excursions, Inc.  The new lessor will be “6830 Brackbill Associates, LP”.  PPC Excursions, Inc. is requesting the assignment of the lease and release from all of their obligations as the lessee.  They also requested an extension of the term for another five years.  However, they have not offered any consideration for the extension beyond the CPI rent increases already defined in the existing lease.  Staff recommends that the extension only be granted for additional consideration, as the extension would delay SARAA’s ownership of the building.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Rodgers that the Board authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence, the Deputy Executive Director, to approve the assignment only of the hangar at Capital City Airport currently leased to PPC Excursions, Inc.  The new lessor will be “6830 Brackbill Associates, LP”.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved.

c)
Desman Agreement/Parking Design:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director to execute an agreement with Desman for design, bidding and construction monitoring service for repair and preventive maintenance services in the parking garage.  The total value of the agreement will not exceed $17,000 plus expenses, which are estimated at $1,500.  Funds for this project are included in the SARAA 2018 operating budget.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence, the Deputy Executive Director, to execute an agreement with Desman for design, bidding and construction monitoring services for repair and preventive maintenance services in the parking garage.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved.
Executive Director’s Report:

a)
Financials & Dashboard (through April, 2018):   Mr. Edwards reported that year-to-date Total Operating Revenues were 2% ahead of budgeted projections.  Total Operating Expenses were 1.8% below budgeted projections. This is attributable mainly to not spending as much on marketing as was anticipated.  However, more marketing will be needed as a result of the new Frontier service beginning in July.  Net Operating Revenue is 7.9% ahead of budgeted projections. Total Variance to the budget is approximately $1.8 million dollars.  The coverage numbers are strong through April. Total Food, News & Gift Gross Sales were down slightly year-to-date.  Total Car Rental Sales are up 3.39% year-to-date.  Total Variable Revenue is up 2.23%.   Included in this report is a General Aviation Airports Profit and Loss Summary for 2017 Actual activity.  Capital City Airport’s net profit for 2017 was approximately $233,000; Franklin County Regional Airport’s net profit was approximately $17,000; and Gettysburg Regional Airport net loss was approximately $41,000.
b)
Project Update:  Mr. Edwards reported on the following.  
Runway Rehabilitation, Phase 4, HIA:  Work began on April 30th with the contractor doing the electrical work in preparation for paving operations.  On June 2nd, 2018, the contractor will close the eastern 1,000 feet of the runway during the month of June in order to replace an antenna foundation and blast pad pavement.   

FCRA Weather Observation System: The installation of the weather equipment will occur after receipt of FCC frequency assignment.  
GRA Fence:  The fence project was on hold pending resolution of property line issues.  The design engineer has completed a boundary survey and has revised the construction drawings. Restart of construction is being scheduled.
Status of Private Development Projects:

AvFlight Office & Hangar:   The grand opening was held on May 24th.  Mr. Edwards reminded the Board that there will be a tour of the AvFlight facility after the Board meeting for those who are interested.  
AvFlight Hangar:  A preconstruction meeting was held on May 24th, 2018.  ECI Construction has submitted plans for the hangar to Lower Swatara Township for review.  ECI is addressing Township comments.  Some minor site preparation work continues while ECI awaits issuance of the building permit.  
Shaner Hotel Group:  High construction is continuing with interior work on all floors.  High expects to complete the Exterior Insulation and Finish System in early June.  The projected completion date is August, 2018.
North 29 Enterprise Storage Facility:  The target completion date for the Enterprise pre-delivery facility is July 1st, 2018.
Omnibus Legislation:  Mr. Edwards said that with the legislation that was passed there was an extra billion dollars provided to the Airport Improvement Program (AIP), with smaller airports being given priority for the use of the money.  HIA is on the list of eligible airports.  Mr. Edwards is hoping there will be funding available through that legislation that would allow SARAA to begin the project to demolish Buildings 26 and 96.

c)
Enplanement Report:    Mr. Edwards anticipates another 25,000 to 30,000 more enplanements than what was projected by the end of the year, primarily due to the Frontier service to Denver and Raleigh beginning on July 21st, and Orlando service beginning August 12th.  Staff is beginning the advertising program for the Frontier service.  Advance bookings for the Frontier service are tracking as expected.  MDT Operations are down 1% year-to-date, and CXY Operations are down 10.8% year-to-date.
Community Day:  This event is scheduled for June 9th.
TSA Reimbursement:  Mr. Edwards reported that there are 14 airports that are eligible for reimbursement totaling $218 million dollars. The total due to HIA is approximately $5.5 million dollars.  Congress authorized $50 million as partial payment of the $218 million dollars.  TSA did a proportional reimbursement where each of the 14 airports will be getting 22.9% of the total reimbursement award.  For HIA, this will be $1.26 million which will be disbursed by the end of September.   Discussion was held at the Committee meetings about using half of that money, or approximately $630,000, as SARAA’s match for the Airport Drive project.   
Executive Session:

Mr. Libhart convened an Executive Session at 8:40 a.m. to discuss a real estate issue.  

Mr. Libhart reconvened the public meeting at 8:58 a.m.  There was no action resulting from the Executive Session.  
Board Member Comments:

Mr. Libhart:  Mr. Libhart introduced and welcomed Erik Hume to the SARAA Board.  He was appointed by the Cumberland County Commissioners.  He also reminded the Board members that casual attire will be permitted during the summer months. 
Mr. Helsel:  Mr. Helsel thanked staff for their efforts.  He also said he would not be at the June Board meeting.

Mr. Anderson:  Mr. Anderson said he is excited about the new Frontier service.
Mr. Geistwhite:  Mr. Geistwhite thanked the staff and Board members for their efforts.

He also welcomed the new Board member.
Mr. Chotiner:  Mr. Chotiner welcomed the new Board member, and thanked the staff.

Mr. Hume:  Mr. Hume said he is looking forward to serving on the SARAA Board of Directors.   

Ms. Van Newkirk:  Ms. Van Newkirk will be participating in the Air Race Classic in June and therefore will not be able to attend the June Committee or Board meetings.
 Mr. Leonard:  Mr. Leonard welcomed Mr. Hume.  He also said he expects to get input back from the Penn State students sometime this summer.  Also, he had an opportunity to work with a graduate student from the Philadelphia College of Arts and Sciences, who was doing a study on the interior components of airport terminals.  She looked at Denver, Copenhagen and HIA.  
Next Board Meeting:
Wednesday, June 27, 2018, 8:00 a.m. 
Harrisburg International Airport

Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Libhart adjourned the meeting at 9.02 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted:

James H. Anderson, III
SARAA Secretary
Prepared by:  Camille Springer
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